
Abstract

Research into second language learning has been concerned with development 
of second language learner's interlanguage (IL) and the factors, both 
learner-external and learner-internal, that influence this development. 

Recent research has indicated that the "function-form" approach (e.g. 
Huebner, 1983) is more capable of accounting for the variations in second 
language learner's IL than other approaches to IL variations. However, few 
studies in this approach have been carried out on classroom second language 
learners. The learner-external and learner-internal factors examined in the 
recent research into second language learning include classroom instruction 
and interaction, input, attitude and motivation towards learning a second 
language, learning strategies and communication strategies, and the 
learner's native language. But these researches are fragmented in nature. 

The present study investigated within a single framework (1) interlanguage 
development of adult Chinese students of English in terms of the 
relationships between discoursal and temporality functions and the 
linguistic forms used to express them, and (2) whether the variables such 
as classroom instruction and interaction, the subjects' attitudes and 
motivations towards learning English, the subjects' learning styles and 
communication strategies contribute to the interlanguage development. 

Data for study were collected in an 18-month period from 20 students 
majoring in English in Foreign Languages Department of Fujian Teachers 
University in China. The subjects (six males and fourteen females) were 
chosen by stratified random sampling method from the l09 students enrolled 
in the autumn of 1989. The data comprised (1) orthographic transcriptions 
of the subjects' oral speech elicited on the monthly basis, two narratives 
each time for each subject, (2) orthographic transcriptions of every 
English class proceedings in the investigation period, and (3) three 
administrations of five types of questionnaires which looked into the 
subjects' affective variables, learning styles, and out-of-class contacts 
with English. 

The preliminary results obtained from the frequency count of part of the 
subjects' language performance seem to suggest that after the learners have 
achieved a certain degree of proficiency in the target language, their 
linguistic growth slows down, and their IL development manifests itself 
primarily through their growing awareness of the linguistic features that 
they are employing to achieve certain functions during the communication.
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Introduction

Research into second language acquisition (SLA) first emerged as a field of 
enquiry in the early 1970s. With a history of only twenty years or so, the 
field, however, has witnessed an ever-growing number of empirical studies 
that touched upon not only linguistic, but also cognitive, affective, and 
situational aspects of SLA. Although direct utility of the results of SLA 
research in actual second/foreign language teaching has been a moot 
question (e.g. Krashen, 1982; Hughes, 1983; Lightbown, 1985; Klein, 1986), 
there is a general agreement among researchers (e.g. Cook 1978; Ellis, 
1985) as to the usefulness of the research results as a guideline for 
second/foreign language teachers. This study aims to investigate within a 
single theoretical framework two general questions about learning English 
as a foreign language in P.R. China: (1) How do adult Chinese students of 
English develop their ability to get their meaning across orally in the 
target language? and (2) Whether some factors related to their particular 
learning environments and to themselves as an individual contribute to the 
development of this ability. 

More particularly, the present research focuses on adult Chinese students 
of English's oral interlanguage (IL) development over time in terms of the 
relationships between discoursal and temporality functions and the 
linguistic features used to express them. In the meantime, the question of 
whether some learner-external and learner-internal factors contribute to 
the development of "function-form" relationships is also investigated. The 
learner-external factors examined are: classroom instruction and 
interaction, and subjects' out-of-class contact with English. The learner-
internal factors examined are: subjects' attitudes and motivations toward 
learning English, and their learning styles and communicative strategies. 

What prompted this study are related both to the issues of concern in the 
field of SLA research and to the practical aspect of English teaching in 
P.R. China. Interlanguage (IL), a term used to describe the language 
produced by second language learners has been the focus of SLA research. It 
is believed that by studying the language of second language learners, the 
psychological process underlying second language learning could be 
identified. The task of IL research during the 1980s became one of 
capturing IL systematicity from the pervasive variations in the language 
performance of second language learners. Many approaches have been adopted 
to account for the IL variations (e.g. Dickersons, 1975; Adjemain, 1976; 
Krashen, 1981; Meisel et al, 1981; Bialystok.1982; Huebner, 1983; Beebe and 
Giles, 1984; Selinker and Douglas, 1985). But Tarone (1988), after 
reviewing each of them, concluded that "function-form" approach is more 
capable than other approaches of capturing IL systematicity. So far few 
empirical studies adopting this approach have examined the IL systems of 
classroom second language learners. 



Simultaneous with the study on second language learner's IL are the studies 
which try to identify cognitive, affective, linguistic, individual, and 
environmental variables that might contribute to second language learning 
and use. The range of issues in this type of study includes: the strategies 
used by second language learners in the process of second language 
learning, production, and communication; the relationships between the 
cognitive demands of various language tasks and language performance; the 
relationships between second language learner's aptitude and target 
language proficiency; the relationships between different personal straits 

(e.g. field dependence/independence, sociability, anxiety, empathy and 
risk-taking) and second language achievement; the attitudinal and 
motivational variables related to second language learning and their 
relationships with second language achievement; the relationships between 
the age of learner and second language achievement; the influence of 
learner's native language on second language learning and production; the 
effect of language universals on IL development; second language 
instruction and interaction in the classroom and their relationships with 
second language achievement. However, the empirical studies on those issues 
are mostly fragmented in nature, i.e. they have concentrated on describing 
a certain aspect of L2 learning, or on attempting to find whether 
correlation exists between certain two variables. 

Second language learning takes place in different settings. Generally three 
types of settings are distinguished: naturalistic setting, pure classroom 
setting and mixed classroom setting. Most of the studies on second language 
learning in the classroom setting have been conducted in mixed classroom 
where learners have good opportunities to use the target language by 
participating in natural communication situations. English learning in P.R. 
China can be regarded as a case of pure classroom second language learning 
because English is not the language for daily communication and so learners 
have little or no opportunities to use it in natural communication 
situations. So far very few empirical studies have been conducted in the 
pure classroom setting where learners have no or little opportunities to 
use the target language out of class. It is not clear, therefore, whether 
the various types of results pertaining to second language learning 
obtained from the studies on naturalistic and mixed classroom learners 
apply to the learners in pure classroom setting. 

To sum up, the rationale for the present study are: (1) there is a need to 
study IL development of classroom language learners because through the 
study the processes underlying classroom second language learning might be 
identified, (2) as "function-form" approach to IL variations is more 
capable than other approaches to capture IL systematicity, there is a need 
to adopt this approach in studying the IL of classroom second language 
learner, (3) as the studies on learner-external and learner-internal 
factors pertaining to second language learning are fragmented in nature and 
it is still not clear how these factors contribute to IL development, there 



is a need to study the impact of these factors on IL development within a 
single theoretical framework, and (4) as English learning is widespread in 
China and in the meantime the research into how Chinese students learn 
English is almost non-existent, there is a need to conduct SLA research in 
China. 

Theoretical Background

Two problems were encountered in search for theories related to the 
research questions of the present study. The first was the absence of an 
empirically-founded theory of classroom second language learning, and the 
second was the doubt about the direct application of the existing SLA 
theories to the present study. The reasons for such a doubt are, firstly, 
most of the theories were established on the empirical studies on 
naturalistic second language learning, and it is still not clear whether 
the obvious differences in the two learning contexts cause different 
processes of second language learning. Secondly, though there are a number 
of so-called"integrated" theories of second language learning, they are 
just the speculations based on separate studies on different aspects of 
second language learning and thus lack empirical foundations; and thirdly, 
none of the existing SLA theories "would qualify as a theory in the strict 
sense of the word" (Gardner 1985: 124). Gardner went on to give his 
reasons:

     "... since not one of them comprises formal axioms, nor do any of them 
generate      unequivocal predictions. Instead, each emphasizes certain 

concepts, sometimes in     specific circumstances or contexts, and attempts 
to organize or interpret data, ...  They are descriptive, rather than 
predictive models, and all are often susceptible to     different 
interpretations."         (ibid)

These two problems were solved by drawing upon those concepts in the 
representative SLA theories. They can be classified into two types: 
"single-focus" theories and "integrated" theories. Based on the 
classifications of Ellis (1985), Gardner (1985), and van Lier (1988), the 
"single-focus" theories were further categorized into three groups: 
theories with social process focus, theories with linguistic/mental focus, 
and theories with interactive focus. The theories with social process focus 
include: the Acculturation/nativization Model (Schumann 1978; Andersen, 
1980, 1981, 1983), the Accommodation Theory (Giles and Smith, 1979; Ball 
and Giles, 1982), the Social Psychological Model  (Lambert, 1974) and the 
Social Context Model  (Clement, 1980). Theories with linguistic/mental 
focus include: the Analysis/Control model  (Bialystok 1981, 1985, 1986), 
the Multidimensional Model (Meisel, et al. 1981; Johnston, 1987), and the 
Universal Hypothesis  (as summarized in Ellis, 1985). Theories with 
interactive focus include the Discourse theory  (Hatch 1978), Variable 



Competence Model (Ellis, 1984), and Conscious Reinforcement Model  
(Carroll, 1981). The "integrated" theories reviewed are theories by 
Alexander (1979), the Monitor theory by Krashen (1981, 1982), the Social-
Educational Model  by Gardner (1985), the theories by Spolsky (1985) and by 
Gass (1988). 

The review of the above theories shows that though different in their 
conceptualization of how second language learning might take place, these 
theories cover the following general aspects of second language learning: 
situation, which can be further divided into social milieu, learning 
context, and production situation; input (i.e. the target language to which 
learners are exposed); learner's individual differences, which can be 
personal, affective, and linguistic; learning process; and learning 
outcomes. 

Summary of Literature Review

The studies on second language classroom teaching and learning have been 
conducted mainly in mixed classroom settings, there are few studies in pure 
classrooms. Those former studies have concentrated on teachers' behaviours, 
learners' behaviours, classroom interactions, and effects of language 
instruction on second learning. The studies on teachers' behaviours show 
that generally, teachers talk more often than learners do in class. 
However, there are variations, depending on particular teachers, types of 
language programs, classroom organization patterns, and unit of analysis. 
The functional distributions of teacher talk are also various across 
studies, depending on particular teachers, program types, and classroom 
organization patterns. The flaws in data analysis procedures also 
contributes to the ambiguity of many of these research findings. Teachers 
are also found to modify their speech to learners in class. The 
modifications are phonological, lexical, syntactic, and discoursal. The 
general findings of this type of study show that teachers tend to speak 
slower, more clearly, and use more basic vocabulary, simpler syntax, and 
more repetitions when addressing second language learners, though there is 
no lack of exception to these general findings. How teachers explain 
grammar and vocabulary in class has also been studied. Since the studies 
are few in number, it is difficult to provide a summary of the findings.

The studies on learners' behaviours have examined the quantity and quality 
of learners' performance in class. The key findings are that learners' 
proficiency is positively correlated with quantity and quality of learners' 
performance in class, and that native speaker as teacher, small peer group 
learning, and problem-solving task are factors that contribute to the 
enhancement of learners' proficiency. The findings of the studies on the 

initiating actions do not show any direct correlation between learners' 
initiating actions and their development in proficiency. However, 



initiating actions seem to be positively correlated with learners' 
affective factors such as motivation. The studies on how individual 
characteristics and situational factors influence initiating actions appear 
to show that Asian learners tend to initiate less than non-Asians, though 
this finding is far from conclusive. As to how other individual 
characteristics such as age, talkativeness, and gregariousness influence 
initiating actions in class, there is no agreement among researchers. Some 
situations in the classroom, such as recess and free play, seem to 
encourage more initiating actions on the part of learners. 

The studies on classroom interactions are mainly on learner-learner 
interactions and teacher-learner interactions. The findings of the studies 
on learner-learner interactions show more interactions in peer group than 
in teacher-fronted class. The types of interaction were also found to be 
related to task types. The studies on teacher-learner interactions show a 
much more complex picture. Nothing conclusive can be drawn from this type 
of study because the findings tend to be situation-specific. The type of 
study that shows more unanimous findings is that on teachers' speech 
allocation in bilingual class. The findings indicate that learners' low 
socioeconomic status, low proficiency, and minority ethnic background tend 
to result in teachers' negative treatment of these learners. 

The findings of the studies on effects of instruction on the rate/success 
of second language learning indicate usefulness of instruction. However, 
these findings are marred by the flaws of the research methodology. The 
studies on effects of instruction on process/sequence of second language 
learning show selective impacts of instruction on learners' development 
sequences of certain target linguistic features and on their accuracy in 
language performances. 

The studies on the role of learners' attitudes and motivations in second 
language learning found some positive relationships between learners' 
motivations and second language achievements, perseverance, and active 
classroom behaviours, but no relationship between motivation and 
acquisitional process has been found. The findings of studies on the role 
of personality factors in second language learning are inconsistent and 
thus inconclusive because they are mostly situation-specific. Similarly, 
studies on the role of first language and language aptitude in second 
language learning do not provide clear-cut findings. 

The findings of the empirical studies on cognitive processes and strategies 
of second language learning and production are equally unilluminating. 
Though the studies on cognitive processes suggest some possible ways to 
identify the process of assimilating input and feeding them into IL system, 
the findings are far from conclusive  Most findings of the studies on 
learning and communicative strategies are situation-specific, which makes 
comparison difficult. 

The studies adopting "function-form" approach to learners' language 
production have all been conducted on learners without classroom 



instruction. Though functions and linguistic features examined are 
different, the general findings show some regularities with which learners 
allocate different forms to different functions. 

A comparison between the key findings of the empirical studies and the 
research questions shows that  the gap between the current stage of 
knowledge about second language learning and the key questions of the 
present study lies in the following aspects:
     All of the studies adopting "function-form" approach to IL system are 
carried out on learners without classroom instruction. It is still not 
known how "function-form" relationships are distributed in classroom 
learners' IL systems. 
     Most of the empirical studies have considered one or two aspects of 
second language learning. It is still not known how factors such as 

learning context, input, individual differences, cognitive process, and 
learning outcomes are related. 
     Most of the empirical studies on classroom second language learning 
have been carried out in mixed classroom settings. Very little is known 
about the characteristics of second language teaching and learning in pure 
classroom settings. 

Conceptual Framework
Prior Consideration

As the first general research question of this study is on the IL 
development of Chinese students of English, it is concerned with learners' 
language production, and so is related to the aspect "learning outcomes". 
Since the description and analysis of language production entails the 
examination of the situational factors of the production, this research 
question is also related to part of the general aspect "situation", i.e. 
production situation. The second general research question is concerned 
with the impact of some learner-external factors on English learning in 
China. This is related to social milieu, the learners' learning context and 
target language available to the learners. Thus the social milieu , 
learning context , and the general aspect "input" are relevant to this 
study. The second general question also deals with the impact of the 
learner-internal factors on English learning in China. As this is related 
to the cognitive, affective, personal, and linguistic aspects of the 
learners, it is relevant to the general aspects "learning process" and 
"individual differences". To sum up, the key research questions of this 
study cover all the five general aspects of second language learning, 
learning outcomes, situation, input, learning process, and individual 
differences.

Based on the five-year experience of the present researcher as a teacher of 
English in China, the characteristics of the English classroom to be 
investigated in this study can be described as follows under each of the 



five general aspects: 
     The learning context provides opportunities for students both to learn 
knowledge about English and to practise English orally and in writing. 
However, the teaching of the knowledge dominates and students have very 
little opportunities to engage in information exchange or social 
communication with native-speakers of English. The students' attitudes and 
motivations toward English learning seem to be largely determined by their 
immediate learning context, and social milieu does not seem to have too 
much influence. It seems that students' native language - Mandarin exerts a 
strong influence in the process of learning and production. How students go 
about their learning and language production are not clear, but it seems 
conscious efforts play an important role in the process. Finally, knowledge 
about the target language is stressed in the measurement of students' 
learning outcomes. 

In her criticism of "function-form" approach to IL variations, Tarone 
(1988) pointed out that one of the problems of this approach is the 
"confused and undeveloped use of the central term 'function' " (56). To 
avoid terminological confusion, this study adopts Pfaff's (1987) 
classification of the term "function". Pfaff distinguishes four types of 
function: social function, pragmatic function, discourse function and case 
function. The term "social function" was not defined maybe because its 
meaning is self-evident. The term "pragmatic function" was defined as 
"functions such as assertion, denial, question, command, etc. ..." (82). 
"Discourse function" refers to "notions like topicality, focus and cohesion 
in the text" (83), and "case function" refers to the "surface grammatical 
functions 'subject' and 'object' and their underlying semantic deep case 
functions 'agent', 'recipient', 'goal', 'instrument' etc." (84). The 
functions discussed above are common to the human language as a whole. 
However, when it comes to learning a second language, different types of 
learning context, with different types of learners who differ in their 
purposes of learning the target language, may differentially encourage 
learners' growth of competence in expressing certain types of function 
while neglecting others. Thus in the English classroom of this study, where 
the knowledge about English is put before the actual use of the language in 
communication, it would be difficult for the learners to develop their 
competence in expressing social and pragmatic functions. Thus when the 
learner communicates in the target language, he/she is more often trying 
only to get his/her meaning, which is expressed in both case and discourse 
functions, across to the hearer than to indicate at the same time social or 
pragmatic functions through the speech. Therefore, the functions to be 
investigated in the study are discourse and case functions. 

The Conceptual Framework

Having discussed the characteristics of English learning in China and the 
functions to be investigated in the study, the possible process of IL 



development in terms of "function-form" relationships in the pure classroom 
setting can be conceptualized. For a student in such a learning context to 
develop the ability to get his/her meaning across orally in the target 
language, the facts about the target language have to be learnt in the 
first place. The result of this learning is the metalinguistic knowledge 
about the target language. This knowledge, in turn, is drawn upon when the 
student tries to communicate in the target language. The frequent reference 
to the metalinguistic knowledge results in the acquisition of a procedure 
which enables the student to retrieve this body of knowledge in the actual 
use of the target language. To sum up, two stages can be distinguished in 
the process of developing the ability to get one's meaning across in the 
pure language classroom: first, learning metalinguistic knowledge about the 
target language; and second, internalizing and automatizing the 
metalinguistic knowledge in actual use of the target language to get the 
meaning across. 

More specifically, the first stage of the process can be conceptualized as 
follows: Learners are taught the facts about the target language during 
instruction. The number of the facts attended to is determined by 
individual learner's level of affective factors such as attitude and 
motivation toward learning the target language, the former being the 
foundation of the latter (Gardner, 1985). The level of these affective 
factors is determined in turn by individual learner's personal experience 
in the learning context. How the target knowledge attended to gets 
assimilated into the learner's existing internal target grammar depends on 
individual learner's learning strategies and maybe also the linguistic 
features of his/her first language. In the second stage the amount of the 
target language use is determined by the opportunities provided by teachers 
in class, and also by the level of affective factors of the learner. In the 
process of using the target language, the learner may be constrained by the 
cognitive demand of language tasks. The feedback to the production may 
exert influence on the affective factors of the learner and thus affect the 
further learning and use of metalinguistic knowledge. 

It should be noted that the distinction between the two stages in the 
process of "function-form" development is not made in absolute terms. That 
is to say, learners are not made to learn all  the facts about the target 
language before they are provided with opportunities to practise. The whole 
process of "function-form" development is seen in the study as consisting 
of many learning-practising cycles, but in each cycle learning 
metalinguistic knowledge always precedes practising. This conceptualization 
of second language learning is different from that of second language 
learning in the naturalistic setting, where learning takes place at the 
same time as the learner is engaged in natural communication. It also 
differs from that of second language learning in the mixed classroom 
setting in that learners in the mixed classroom setting may have 
opportunities to use the target language in natural communication, and so 
the distinction between the two stages may become blurred. 



Some limitations of the Study 

As can be seen from the above literature review, a wide range of issues on 
second language learning has been empirically investigated. Though this 
study covers all the general aspects of second language learning examined 
in the literature, it was not possible to include all the variables 
investigated in previous research, given the differences in research 
purpose, research question, and research methodology. Therefore, some 
limitations have to be set in order to sharpen the research objectives of 
the present study. One type of study on the cognitive processes of second 
language learning examines the stages involved in the process of 
assimilating target input in IL system. This variable is not considered in 
this study because its investigation is beyond the resources of the present 
researcher. Therefore, for the cognitive aspect of second language 
learning, the study investigates only learning and communication 
strategies. 

Personality, which includes a number of different personal traits, is one 
of the factors under the general aspect "individual differences". This 
variable is excluded from the study first, because many of the concepts 
under the name personality are ambiguous and hard to operationalize; and 
second, from the empirical studies, it appears that the personality 
variable is related only to second language achievement in general terms, 
and even such a relationship is not conclusive. The aptitude variable is 
also excluded from this study because the concept is difficult to 
operationalize, itself being still in the process of extension; and the 
subjects have been through the national entrance examination and oral test 
before they are enrolled in the university, and so it could be said that 
they are more or less the same in their aptitude. Therefore, this study 
concentrates on the learners' attitudes and motivations towards learning 
English in the classroom setting. 

A large number of empirical studies have been conducted in the classroom 
setting, and the issues dealt with cover a wide range. However, because of 
the differences in research objectives and research design (most studies 
adopt experimental design), it is difficult to compare the findings among 
these studies and then judge how the variables under investigation are 
related to second language learning. On the other hand, whether these 
variables would all appear in the learning context of the present study is 
an empirical matter. Therefore, the present study has to keep open to the 
possible relationships these variables might have with the "function-form" 
relationship development in second language learning. Having said that, it 
does not mean that the present study would examine one by one how these 
variables contribute to the development of the learners' ability to get 
their meaning across in actual communication. A closer examination of these 
variables shows that they can be subsumed under three general aspects: 
teacher's instruction, classroom interactions (i.e. learner-learner 



interaction and teacher-learner interaction), and learners' opportunities 

to practise the target language. The focus of the classroom investigation 
in this study is thus on these three aspects of classroom teaching and 
learning. 

Though the native language has been regarded as one of main influencing 
factors on second language learners' IL development, the effect of the 
subjects' native language on IL development is not considered because there 
is still not a reliable method to trace the influence. Given the scale of 
the study, it is not possible to solve this problem in this study.

Research Propositions
The relationships to be explored in this study are as follows:
     1. The linguistic features in teachers' instruction vs. the linguistic 
features used when learners try to get their meaning across orally during 
communication.
     2. The linguistic features used in teacher-learner interactions vs. 
the linguistic features used when learners try to get their meaning across 
orally during communication. 
     3. The linguistic features used in learner-learner interactions vs. 
the linguistic features when learners try to get their meaning across 
orally during communication. 
     4. The linguistic features learners used in class oral practice vs. 
the linguistic features used when learners try to get their meaning across 
orally during communication. 
     5. Learners' attitudes toward English learning vs. learners' 
motivation of learning English.
     6. Learners' attitudes toward the learning context vs. their 
motivations of learning English.
     7. Learners' motivations of learning English vs. strategies used in 
the process of learning English. 
     8. General profile of the learner's attitudes, motivation and 
strategies in English learning vs. stages of "function-form" relationships 
development learners go through in the process of acquiring the ability to 
get their meaning across orally. 

Research Design.

This study is classified as ex post facto  in nature because of the 
following two characteristics: (1) the purpose of the study is to 
investigate English learning in a "natural" pure classroom setting, and so 
any direct control of the manipulable independent variables (e.g. classroom 
instruction) would change the nature of the learning context, and (2) some 
variables in the study are difficult, if not impossible, to manipulate. The 
examples of such variables are learners' attitudes and motivations toward 



English learning and their learning strategies. This purpose of 
investigating something that happens "naturally" and the unmanipulability 
of some of the independent variables make it inevitable that how the 
variables under examination are related cannot be known until they have 
occurred. The inquiry into the actual happenings of these variables entails 
doing the following things:
     Elicit the subjects' oral production at regular intervals in the whole 
of the empirical study period, with the performance in the first 
elicitation session serving as the starting point of the development . This 
makes it possible to distinguish the stages, if any, of the subjects' oral 
ability development.The linguistic features used by the subjects to express 
case and discourse functions when getting their meaning across can also be 
identified. In addition, the strategies used by the subjects in 
communication can be observed. 
     Concomitant to the period of elicitation of the subjects' oral speech, 
observe the actual target language teaching and learning in the classroom. 
By so doing the actual happenings of the variables under the three elements 
in learning context: instruction, interaction, and opportunities to 
practise can be examined. The type of task the subjects are required to 

perform can also be observed. 
     Examine at regular intervals the variables under the element 
"affective factors" and learning strategies used by the subjects, with the 
initial examination serving as the starting point of the subjects' levels 
of affective factors and their use of learning strategies. 
     Then appropriate statistics (which are discussed in the section on 
data analysis) are performed to test Relationships 1 to 8 stated above. 
These relationships can be categorized into three types: first, the 
relationships of the development of "function-form" relationships with the 
target language teaching and learning in the classroom (Relationships 1-4); 
second, the relationship among affective variables and cognitive variables 
(Relationships 5-7); and third, relationship between affective and 
cognitive variables and the development of "function-form" relationships 
(Relationship 8). 

Method

(i) Since the focus of the study is on IL development over time, a logical 
way to investigate this development was the longitudinal approach. The 
research site was Foreign Languages Department of Fujian Teachers 
University in P.R. China. Twenty students (6 males and 14 females) were 
selected by stratified random sampling method out of 109 who were enrolled 
in September 1989. The subjects' backgrounds in English learning were 
investigated by having them answer "Questionnaire about English Learning in 
High Schools". The results show that they were aged between 17 and 19. They 
all started learning English from Grade 1 of junior high school. Thus all 
of them had learned English for six years when they were enrolled. The 



class hours they had at high schools show some variations, but most of them 
had four to six classes per week, though some had five in junior high and 
six in senior high. The ways English was taught varied a bit from subject 
to subject, but from their description, a general pattern of class teaching 
can be perceived. At the beginning of the class, the teacher modelled the 
enunciation of the new words to be taught, which was followed by the 
explanation of the meaning of these words. Then students were required to 
read aloud the new words after the teacher. After this the teacher 
explained the meaning of the text, together with grammatical rules and 
expressions singled out by textbook compilers as the main points of the 
text. Students then read aloud the text after the teacher. This was 
followed by the teacher's explanation of some difficult spots in the 
exercises section of the text, and the assignment of home work. The types 
of exercises in English the subjects did were also various. However, from 
the subjects' description, it is clear that these exercises aimed at 
providing opportunities for students to be familiar with the vocabulary and 
grammar learnt in class. The actual use of the target language was not 
emphasized. Most subjects reported that they did some reading out of class. 
The reading materials were simplified versions of English novels, journals 
on English learning, or the materials distributed by teachers in class. A 
few reported that they listened to foreign broadcasts such as BBC and VOA 
and watched news in English on TV. However, virtually no one reported that 
they had the experiences of speaking and writing in English out of class. 
No subject dropped out during the investigation period. 

The investigation started on 14th of October, 1989, and ended on 16th of 
January, 1991. The subjects' IL development was investigated by eliciting 
their oral production at the regular intervals. The elicitation of the 
subjects' oral production was executed in the following manner: 
     The tasks the subjects were required to perform in each elicitation 
session were two narratives, one about the subject's own past experience, 
and other about the past experience of a person the subjects knew. Each 
subject was allowed a preparation time of ten minutes before the oral 
presentation. The researcher did not know, neither did he have any 
expectation as to what the content of the subjects' talk would be. In other 
words, there always existed an information gap between the subjects and the 
researcher. 

     Before the subjects began taking English lessons after they were 
enrolled, the first elicitation session was administered. The purpose was 
to determine how the functions under investigation were related to the 
linguistic features when the subjects, who had virtually no experiences in 
spoken English, first tried to get their meaning across in the target 
language. This initial stage of "function-form" relationships then served 
as a frame of reference against which the subsequent changes in the 
relationships could be detected. In the meantime, since this elicitation 
was conducted before the classroom teaching, the influence of the learning 
context on the subsequent changes in the relationships could be more 
validly determined. 



     After this first elicitation session, the subjects' speech samples 
were elicited at every three or four weeks' interval. The topics of the 
talk was held constant, the reason for so doing is that by recycling the 
similar topics, the speech samples from each elicitation session could be 
compared and the changes in "function-form" relationships detected. 
Altogether 14 elicitation sessions were conducted in the investigation 
period.

Care was taken to control the following extraneous variables that could 
occur in the elicitation sessions: naturally occurring variables, practice 
effect, and artificiality. To minimize the naturally occurring variables so 
that each subject does not perform the task under different conditions, the 
elicitation session was always held in the researcher's office. The 
elicitation time was determined so that there was no noise outside which 
could distract the attention of the subject (e.g. at lunch time, at class 
hours when the subjects had no classes). In each session, the subjects 
performed the task one by one, and only the researcher was present at the 
time of performance. Since the present researcher got to know each of the 
subjects very well soon after they arrived at the University, and before 
the performance of the task, the researcher would have some casual talk 
with the subject, this one-to-one setting reduced the subjects' tension, as 
could be seen from their relaxed facial expressions. Since the tasks the 
subjects were required to perform were similar during the investigation 
period, it is most likely that after some time the subjects would get to 
know what they were expected to do and prepare for it accordingly. Two 
measures were attempted to control this variable. First, the researcher 
never provided corrections when the subject made mistakes. Second, during 
the talk, the researcher would ask questions so that the subjects had to 
clarify or to elaborate their points. In this way, it was hoped that more 
authentic communication situations were created and the effects of 
preparation minimized. These two measures might also help control the 
extraneous variable "artificiality", which might threaten the validity of 
the claim that this method of elicitation taps the subjects' abilities  to 
get their meaning across. 

(ii) The method adopted in this study to observe the classroom processes 
was an ethnographic non-participant observation. The adoption of this 
method made it possible to avoid pre-selection of specific class activities 
to be observed, pre-selection of the events to be observed being one of the 
factors that might prevent the researcher from attending to the class 
activities which could influence the subjects' IL development. The actual 
method adopted during the observation is described as follows: Generally, 
the classes the subjects attended were teacher-fronted. Only in the last 
semester of the observation period in conversation classes, which were 
taught by native-speakers of English, were the subjects ever asked to sit 
in a circle or do group work (only five or six times). Therefore, in most 
of the observation period, the researcher sat at the back of the classroom 
so that the behaviours of each subject could be clearly detected. The class 
proceedings were taped by an HS-J170 AIWA cassette recorder with a 60-
minute cassette tape. Since the discipline of the classes was usually very 



good, and the recorder had an external microphone, most of the teachers' 
instructions and classroom activities were clearly recorded. However, the 
group work could not be recorded because on such an occasion, it was so 
noisy in the classroom that it was impossible to tell who was speaking and 
what was being spoken. While the recording was going on, the researcher 

kept notes on the activities that could not be recorded. Altogether 587 
hours of class were audio-taped. All the tapes were transcribed for 
analysis. 

Efforts were also made during the observation period to control other 
possible extraneous variables such as Hawthorne effect, artificiality, and 
subject expectancy. The Hawthorne effect that might result from the 
subjects was controlled by telling the subjects (i) that their inclusion in 
the present study was made only through random sampling rather than on the 
basis of other considerations, and (ii) that the present investigation did 
not aim at evaluating their academic achievements. The Hawthorne effect 
that might result from the teachers was controlled by telling the teachers 
involved that the investigation was learner-centred, and did not aim at 
evaluating the effectiveness of their teaching. Thus neither the subjects 
nor the teachers had any idea as to what the researcher was really looking 
at in the investigation. Since both the subjects and the teachers were not 
told exactly what the present study was about, the "naturalness" of the 
classroom teaching and learning was maximized, and so the extraneous 
variable "artificiality" was controlled as far as possible. The subjects 
were not told the aim of the study in order to assist in controlling the 
extraneous variable "subject expectancy". 

The information about the subjects' contact with English outside classroom 
was gathered by administering Language Contact Profile Questionnaire (LCPQ) 
to the subjects at the end of each semester. The questionnaire was based on 
the self-reports of the subjects on what they usually did everyday in after 
class hours to study English. This questionnaire was administered at the 
end of each semester during the investigation. Altogether three sessions 
were conducted. 

(iii) The methods adopted to investigate the subjects' affective and 
cognitive variables are as follows. Before the actual investigation 
started, the subjects were administered "Attitudes toward English Learning 
Questionnaire" (AELQ), which includes the items on attitudes toward 
English-speaking people and community and English learning as well. The 
subjects' initial attitudes toward learning English were thus identified 
and used as a frame of reference against which the subsequent changes in 
this kind of attitude could be detected. At the end of the first semester 
(i.e. in January of 1990), in addition to the above questionnaire, two 
other types of questionnaire were also administered. One was "Attitude 
toward Learning Environment Questionnaire" (ALEQ), and the other was 
"English Learning Process Questionnaire" (ELPQ), which includes the items 
on motivations of learning English in the classroom. These two 



questionnaires were administered later than the first one because the 
attitudes and motivation toward learning in such a context can only be 
formed after a period of time. Similarly, the strategies employed by the 
subjects to learn English at university can only be known after some time 
in university. Subsequent to this session, two more sessions of 
questionnaire answering were conducted at the end of the second and the 
third semester respectively (i.e. in June of 1990 and in January of 1991). 
The subjects' communication strategies were investigated by observing the 
subjects during the sessions of eliciting their oral production. 

The extraneous variables that might affect the results of the questionnaire 
administrations in the present study are practice effect and reactivity 
effect. The attempt to control practice effect was made by lengthening 
period of interval between two administrations of questionnaires (three, 
five, and six months), and by adjusting the order of the items on the 
questionnaires. The control of reactivity effect was attempted by adapting 
the similar, but carefully-designed questionnaires and by basing the 
questionnaire items on the subjects' own reports. In the former case, 
Gardner's (1985) Attitude/Motivation Test Battery and Biggs' (1988) Study 
Process Questionnaire were adapted for AELQ and ELPQ respectively. In the 
latter case, the items on ALEQ were based on the subjects' self-reports on 
how they thought about the various aspects of classroom learning. 

Data Analysis

(i) The discoursal functions under investigation in the study were 
"foreground" and "background". "Foreground" by definition is "any clause 
that pushes the event line forward" (Kumpf, 1984: 135) in narrative, while 
"background", "those clauses which elaborate on the event line" (ibid. 
133). The case function under investigation is "reference to past time". 
The "function-form" relationships in the collected narrative samples were 
analysed in the following manner: first foreground and background clauses 
were determined, and then in each type of clause, the following steps of 
analysis were carried out: (1) identify the semantic aspect to which each 
clause belonged, (2) determine the type to which each clause belonged, (3) 
determine the type to which each verb in the clause belonged, (4) describe 
the form of each verb, (5) identify other types of linguistic features that 
did not fit with the above categories, (6). determine the strategies used 
in communication. 
(ii) The classroom observational data were analysed in the following ways: 
     The instances of the teachers' instruction were separated from those 
of classroom interaction and of learners' opportunities to practise in 
class. 
     The types of the teachers' instruction were first categorized, and 
then the English used by the teachers during instruction was analysed by 



determining (1) the type of the clause used, (2) the type of the verb used, 
(3) other linguistic features such as routines and set phrases, and (4) 
strategies used in instruction. In the case of the Chinese teachers, 
whether the English used was followed by Chinese explanation was noted. 
     The classroom interaction and learners' opportunities to practise in 
class were analysed as a whole. The following categories of events were 
selected during the analysis: (1) the types and forms of question the 
teachers directed to the subjects, (2) the ways in which the subjects were 
questioned, collectively or individually, (3) the way in which the subjects 
responded to the question, (4) the initiative actions taken by the subjects 
to speak in class, (5) the types of the task the subjects were required to 
perform, (6) the nature of the task the subjects were required to perform, 
(7) the feedback of the teachers to the subjects' performance, and (8) the 
actual language performance of the subjects. The analysis of the subjects' 
language performance in class is the same as that of the teachers' English 
during instruction. 

(iii) There are four and five attitudinal aspects in AELQ and ALEQ 
respectively. The analysis of these two questionnaires comprised adding up 
the points for each subject under each aspect on a 5-point Likert scale for 
each question. The analysis of ELPQ followed Biggs' (1988) approach to the 
analysis of his Study Process Questionnaire (SPQ), from which ELPQ was 
adapted. It also comprises adding up the subjects' responses to each item 
on a 5-point Likert scale under each of the three subscales, which 
represent three approaches identified by Biggs to learning, the type of 
learner a subject belongs to can be determined on the basis of the points 
obtained under each subscale. 

(iv) The analysis of the subjects' performance on LCPQ involves adding up 
the points the subject gets and then rank-ordering the subjects based on 
the points obtained. The point is determined on the amount of time the 
subject spent in English learning out of class, the more time spent, the 
higher the points. 

(v) The data of the study were entered in the computer using StatView SE + 
Graphics. 

(vi) The choice of the statistical methods to analyse the relationships to 
be explored in the study is based on the consideration that the research 
design adopted was ex post facto, and so it was the degree, but not cause 

and effect, of the relationships that was examined. Therefore, the general 
statistical approach adopted in the present study was correlational 
analysis, for as Hatch and Farhady (1982) pointed out, 

     "In correlation studies, researchers are interested in determining the 
(192)

Relationships 1 to 4 involve the frequency counts, and so an appropriate 



method of analysis was Chi-square. Relationships 5 to 8 involve rank-
ordering the subjects' performance on various questionnaires and also the 
stages they went through in "function-form" relationship development, and 
thus these variables are actually measured on ordinal (ranking) scale. An 
appropriate statistic for analysing the correlation on this kind of scale 
is Spearman's rank-order correlation. Therefore, it was adopted to analyse 
Relationships 5 to 8.

Preliminary Results

So far only the frequency counts of 12 of the 20 subjects' narrative 
performance have been obtained. The researcher has not yet got the analysis 
far enough to show how the "function-form" relationships change over time. 
The results described in this paper are just the impressions the researcher 
has from some preliminary results. 

The following characteristics can be observed when the subjects express 
"foreground" and "background" information: 
     1. Generally, the type of semantic aspect most frequently expressed in 
both foreground and background clauses is "non-completive". However, when 
other types of semantic aspects such as "completive", "continuous", or 
"habitual" are expressed, they are mostly in background clauses. This 
remains the same throughout the investigation period. 
     2. Throughout the investigation period, the types of clauses used to 
express "foreground" information are generally fewer in number than those 
used to express "background" information. 
     3. Throughout the investigation period, the verbs used in foreground 
clauses are generally active in type, i.e. those verbs which can be used in 
progressive tense, while verbs used in background clauses are both active 
and stative, i.e. those verbs which cannot be used in progressive tense. 
     4. Throughout the investigation period, the forms of verbs used in 
foreground clauses are fewer in type than those of verbs used in background 
clauses. 
     5. During the investigation period, a tendency can be observed that 
the type and number of strategies adopted by the subjects are on the 
increase as the time went by. 

To illustrate what the researcher meant by the above results, a table was 
drawn with the frequency distribution of the semantic aspects expressed, 
the linguistic features and strategies adopted by one subject in the 
investigation period to express foreground and background information.(see 
Appendix). 

The following characteristics can be observed when the subjects express the 
function of "reference to past time": 
     1. More types of tense are used in background clauses than in 
foreground ones. The only tense used in the majority of foreground clauses 
is past tense. 



     2. Throughout the investigation period, there seems to be very little 
improvement in the subjects' correct use of verb forms to indicate the 
notion of past.time. 
     3. Throughout the investigation period, the main method used by the 
subjects to indicate the notion of past time is either through irregular 
past verbs or through adverbials of time. 
     4. Throughout the investigation period, most of the regular verbs are 
not marked to indicate the notion of past time 

     5. During the investigation period, the subjects seem to develop a 
stronger sense of indicating the notion of past.time. This can be seen from 
the appearance of instances of using the past tense of irregular verbs 
after infinitive and auxiliaries as the time went by. 

Some Preliminary Conclusions

The results reported above seem to indicate the following:
     1. The discoursal functions "foreground" and "background" have a 
selective impact on the subjects' choice of linguistic features to express 
them. As background clauses are those that elaborate on the event line, 
naturally, more semantic aspects and more types of clauses and verbs and 
verb forms are required. Similarly, as a means to push the event line 
forward, foreground clauses need to use exclusively past tense and active 
verbs.
     2. Since little change in the use of linguistic features can be 
detected during the investigation period, it seems fair to suggest that 
after second language learners have achieved a certain degree of 
proficiency (note that the subjects had six years' experience of learning 
English before they were enrolled), their linguistic growth slows down. 
     3. Because the type and number of the communication strategies used 
are on the increase as the subjects learn the target language, it seems 
fair to suggest that although their linguistic growth slows down, they 
become more and more aware of the linguistic features that they are 
employing. 
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